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HILLTOWN  TOWNSHIP  BOARD  OF  SUPERVISORS

REGULARLY  SCHEDULED  MEETING

MONDAY,  AUGUST  24,  2020

The  regularly  scheduled  meeting  of  the  Hilltown  Township  Board  of  Supervisors  was  called  to

order  by  Chairman  John  McIlhinney  at 7:00  PM  and  opened  with  the  Pledge  of  Allegiance.  Also,

in attendance  were  Vice-Chairman  James  Groff,  Supervisor  Caleb  Torrice,  Township  Manager

Lorraine  Leslie,  Chief  of  Police  Christopher  Engelhart,  Township  Engineer  C. Robert  Wynn,

Township  Solicitor  Steve  Harris,  and  Finance  Director  Marianne  Egan.

1.

2.

3.

ANNO{JNCEMENTS:  None.

PUBLIC  COMMENT  ON  AGENDA  ITEMS  ONLY:  None.

CONSENT  AGENDA:

Minutes  of  the  July  27,  2020  Board  of  Supervisors  Meeting

Bills  List  -  August  11,  2020

Bills  List  -  August  25,  2020

Financial  Report  - July  31,  2020

Motion  was  made  by  Supervisor  Torrice,  seconded  by  Vice-Chairman  Groff,  and carried

unanimously  to accept  and  approve  items  3(a)  thru  3(d)  on  the  Consent  Agenda  as written.  There

was  no public  comment.

4.  ADJOURNMENT  OF REGULAR  MEETING:  Chairnnan  McIlhinney  adjourned  the

regular  meeting  at 7:02  PM.

5. PRIV  ATE  PETITION  FOR  ZONING  AMENDMENT:  FILED  BY  US  HOMES  CORP.

DBA  LENNAR:

The  presentation  by  the  applicant  and  discussion  from  those  opposed  to the  Petition  were

recorded  by  the  court  stenographer  with  the  following  speaking:

For  the  Applicant:

Carrie  Nase-Poust,  Fox  Rothschild

Edward  Wild,  Esquire,  Beru'ier  and  Wild  Attorneys  at Law

Steve  Senior,  714  Minsi  Trail,  Perkasie,  PA  18944

Against  the  Petition:

Dale  Ott,  246  Mill  Road,  Hatfield,  PA  19440

Faye  Riccitelli,  515  Hilltown  Pike,  Line  Lexington,  PA  18932,  Remax  440

Elizabeth  Ott,  246  Mill  Road,  Hatfield,  PA  19440

Richard  Neff,  202  Hilltown  Pike,  Hilltown,  PA  18927
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Cathy  Jacobs,  1613  Hilltown  Pike,  Hilltown,  PA  18927

Board  of  Supervisors:

Chairman,  Board  of  Supervisors,  John  B. McIlhinney

Vice-Chairman,  Board  of  Supervisors,  James  Groff

Supervisor,  Caleb  Torrice

6. ADJOURNMENT  OF HEARING:  The  hearing  was  adjourned  at 7:35  PM  with  Chairman

McIlhinney's  motion  to approve  the  revised  ordinance,  which  reduces  the density  from  5 units  per

acre to 3.82  units  per  acre,  which  reduces  the number  of  units  from  194  to 174,  died  due to the

lack  of  a second.  Mr.  Ott  thanked  the Board  of  Supervisors  and Chairman  McIlhinney  asked  Mr.

Ott  if  he sold  the 2 acres  of  farmland  for  which  he was  trying  to get $320,000.

7. RESUME  REGULAR  MEETING:  Chairman  McIlhiru'iey  reconvened  the  regular  meeting

at 7:36  PM.

8. CONFIRMED  APPOINTMENT:  None.

9. LEGAL:

a) Fence  Agreement  -  403 Siena  Way:  Solicitor  Harris  stated  David  &  Jessica  Yam,

403 Siena  Way,  requested  a fence  which  will  encroach  into  three  (3) easements.

Motion  was made by  Supervisor  Torrice,  seconded  by Vice-Chairman  Groff,  and carried

unanimously  to authorize  the  fence  agreement  for  David  &  Jessica  Yam,  located  at 403 Siena  Way,

to be executed  and  recorded.  There  was  no public  comment.

b)  Tabora  Farms  Agreement:  Solicitor  Harris  stated he  has  revised  the  First

Amendment  to the Stipulation  and Settlement  Agreement,  which  defers  the installation  of  the

sidewalk  and crosswalk  to the Hilltown  Baptist  Church,  until  Tabora  Farms  uses the church

parking  lot  for  overflow  parking.  If  Tabora  Farms  wishes  to use the parking  lot,  then  they  will

notify  the Township  and install  tlie  crosswalk  and sidewalk  within  60 days.  Also,  in the event

Tabora  Farms  begin  to use the parking  lot,  the Township  has the right  to grant  a notice  to require

the crosswalk  and sidewalk  to be installed  in 60 days.  Solicitor  Harris  continued  to state the

agreement  has been  executed  by Mr.  Torrice  and  his  wife  on  behalf  of  the owners  of  Tabora  Farm

and requests  a motion  to approve  the First  Amendment  to the  Stipulation  and Settlement

Agreement.  Chairman  McIlhinney  stated  there  is an agreement  already  with  Tabora  Farms  that

was  supposed  to be finalized  on  December  27, 2019  and  various  things  were  to be done  by  January.

Currently,  there  is a list  of  items  that  are not  done  and  when  does  it come  to the  point  that  Tabora

Farms  are in default  of  the agreement  and the court  order.  Solicitor  Harris  stated  the Township

somewhat  dropped  the ball  on requiring  compliance.  A  problem  has been  solved  tliat  there  is no
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further  extension  of  any of  the deadlines  and they  expect  the deadlines  will  be met. Mr.  Wynn

confirmed  an Engineer's  drawing  of  the  parking  lot  has been  received.  Solicitor  Harris  continued

to state he has drafted  an Improvement  Agreement  and a Financial  Security  Agreement  that

provides  a cash escrow  with  the Township  to guarantee  the construction  of  the parking  lot,

driveway,  and the stormwater  management  facilities.  The  agreements  have  been  signed  by the

Torrice's,  on behalf  of  the owners  of  Tabora  Farms,  with  a $34,144.00  escrow.  Chairman

McIlhinney  asked  if  it was a cash escrow  that  was submitted.  It was confirmed  it was  a cash

escrow.

Motion  was made  by Vice  Chairman  Groff,  and seconded  by Chairman  McIlhiru'iey,  to approve

and  execute  the  Improvement  Agreement  and  the Financial  Security  Agreement  for  Tabora  Farms.

Motion  passed  2-0-1  with  Supervisor  Torrice  recusing  himself  from  the  vote.  There  was  no public

comment.

Motion  was made  by Vice  Chairman  Groff,  and seconded  by Chairman  McIlhiru'iey,  to approve

the First  Amendment  To  The  Stipulation  and  Settlement  Agreement  that  defers  the  installation  of

the sidewalk  and crosswalk  to the Hilltown  Baptist  Church  for  Tabora  Farms  until  such  time  it is

required  for  overflow  parking.  Motion  passed  2-0-1  with  Supervisor  Torrice  recusing  himself

from  the vote.  There  was  no public  cornrnent.

c)  Mill  Ridge  -  Hallmark  Homes:  Solicitor  Harris  stated  agreements  have  been

drafted  for  Mill  Ridge  and  when  the agreements  are signed  by Hallmark  and  the bank,  and they

are returned  to the Township,  he requests  a motion  to approve  the agreements  and authorized  to

be signed  on  behalf  of  the  Township  and  recorded.

Motion  was made by Vice-Chairman  Groff,  seconded  by  Supervisor  Torrice,  and carried

unanimously  to authorize  the  approval  and  signature  of  the  development  documents  for  Mill  Ridge

once  the Development  Agreement  has been  returned  signed  by  the developer  and  the  bank.  There

was no public  comment.  Mr.  Wyru'i  stated  record  plans  have  not  been  received  for  Mill  Ridge.

Solicitor  Harris  stated  the  documents  will  be held  in  escrow  until  such  time  as the  record  plans  are

approved.  Ms.  Leslie  noted  fees still  need  to be paid.  Solicitor  Harris  stated  the Development

Agreement  is a set aside  agreement  and  it also  requires  a deposit.  Mr.  Wynn  stated  that  is not  plan

review  money.  Solicitor  Harris  stated  nothing  is going  to happen  with  the agreements  until  the

plans  are received,  all  the funds  are received,  and then  they  will  talk  about  releasing  them.

10. PLANNING:

a) Sensinger  Subdivision  Sketch  Plan:  Mr.  Wyru'i  stated  Robert  Showalter,  R. L.

Showalter  Associates,  Inc.,  is present  to discuss  correspondence  dated  July  28,  2020  regarding  the

Sensinger  Subdivision  located  along  Route  113  with  access  provided  through  the  new  cul-de-sac

street  off  of  Minsi  Trail.  Mr.  Showalter  stated  one of  the issues  the applicant  is concerned  about

is the buffer  along  Route  113 and the ultimate  right-of-way.  In  order  to have  more  usable  area,

the applicant  would  like  to ask for  a variance  to reduce  the width  of  the  buffer  from  100  feet  to 50

feet  and  to reduce  the  planting  requirements.  Chairman  McIlhinney  stated  he has asked  in  the  past,

and  has not  receiyed  a satisfactory  answer,  as to why  there  is a 100-foot  right-of-way  on  Route
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113. He originally  thought  it was  something  the state required,  before  his  time,  but  he has been

told  the state does not require  the  100-foot  right-of-way.  Mr.  Wynn  stated it is in the

Comprehensive  Plan,  the Zoning  Ordinance,  and in the Subdivision  and Land  Development

Ordinance  and  was  put  in  before  he knew  where  Hilltown  was. Mr.  Wynn  continued  to state  Route

113 is an arterial  roadway  and  they  are designated  with  100-foot-wide  right-of-ways.  Chairman

McIlhinney  stated,  in light  of  the fact  that  the Pennsylvania  Department  of  Transportation  won't

give  the  Township  traffic  lights  and  turn  signals  on Route  113 and  in  the  future  wants  to put  round-

a-bouts  in, he would  hate  to think  the Township  is maintaining  an arterial  right-of-way  for  future

roads  for  PennDot  at an expense  of  landowners.  The  residents  own  the land,  and yet,  they  cannot

use the land  because  of  PennDot.  Mr.  Wynn  stated  the ultimate  right-of-way  does  not  have  to be

taken  by the Township.  When  the Township  does take  it, it is usually  by easement  which  the

property  owner  still  uses  the  land  and  maintains  it. Whether  or not  the Township  takes  the ultimate

right-of-way,  the ultimate  right-of-way  is a planning  tool  from  which  the rear  yard  setback  has to

be measured  from.  The  buffer  is a zoning  requirement  also.  Chairman  McIlhinney  stated  the

Township  is not  doing  a service  to the residents  of  the Township  that  live  along  Route  113 by

continually  limiting  the use of  their  own  property  for  some  magical  thing  that  is going  to happen

in  the  future  by  Peru'iDot  who  doesn't  really  care  about  the Township  anyway.  They  do not  follow

anything  that  the Township  requests;  they  just  do what  they  want.  Mr.  Wynn  stated,  if  that  is the

way the Township  wants  to go, then  the Comprehensive  Plan,  Zoning  Ordinance,  and the

Subdivision  and  Land  Development  Ordinance  will  have  to be changed.  Mr.  Harris  questioned  if

the setbacks  comply  with  the current  ultimate  right-of-way  and  yard  setback  requirements.  Mr.

Showalter  confirmed  that  they  did  comply.  Mr.  Harris  stated,  the only  issue,  in  terms  of  whether

or not  zoning  relief  is needed,  is if  the buffer  will  be reduced.  If  the Board  of  Supervisors  say that

they  do not  oppose  a reduction  in the buffer  from  100  feet  to 50 feet,  as shown  on the plan,  there

is the usable  rear  yard. Chairman  McIlhinney  asked  if  this  is the same situation  that  occurred  at

Diamond  Street  and Route  113;  the reason  why  there  are the huge  grassy  areas. Mr.  Wynn  stated

the difference  there,  is that  the land  was  dedicated  fee simple  to the Township,  so the Township

owns  that land as opposed  to many  spots along  roadways  where  there  is an easement  at

intersections.  Chairman  McIlhinney  stated  when  the Township  asks PennDot  for  improvements

at that  intersection  with  left  turn  signals,  they  come  back  with  the  answer  that  they  are going  to put

around-a-boutinthere.  Mr.WynnstatedtheTownshipdidgettheextraturnlaneatWawabecause

the  Township  owned  the fee simple  right-of-way  and  could  convey  it  to PennDOT  so the  developer

across  the street,  Weiss,  could  put  the extra  lane  in  in Hilltown  Township.  Had  the  Township  not

own  that  land,  it would  not  have  happened.  Chairman  McIlhinney  stated  at Diamond  Street,  it

looks  like  a whole  development  lost  their  back  yards  all  for  the benefit  for  a future  100-foot-wide

round-a-bout  that  the State  may  come  and put  in.  Mr.  Wynn  said  the State  will  come  to the

T.ownship  and try to have  the Township  donate  some of  the land.  Chairman  McIlhinney

commented  they  would  come  in  for  a round-a-bout  rather  than  a left  turn  signal,  that  the Township

is willing  to put  in, when  there  are accidents  occurring  there  now.  After  discussion  regarding  the

ultimate  right-of-way  and  buffer,  it was agreed  upon  the applicant  leave  the  ultimate  right-of-way

to 50 feet  and seek  a zoning  variance  to reduce  the buffer  to 40 feet  and the plantings  would  be

worked  out  during  the land  development  plan  review.  Applicant,  Jim  Sensinger,  discussed  his
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Phase  1 and  Phase  2 project  and  keeping  some  of  the  existing  trees  to count  as the required  buffer.

Again,  it was  noted  this  will  be discussed  at the land  development  stage.

11. ENGINEERING:

a) Welcome  House  Road  Bank  Stabilization:  Mr.  Wynn  stated  the Welcome  House

Road  Bank  Stabilization  has been  completed.  The  removal  of  the rest  of  the mats  and the yard

raked  with  additional  topsoil  should  be done  in  a day or two.

12. UNFINISHED  BUSINESS:  None.

13. NEW  BUSINESS:

a) Scoff  Drumbore  -  H&K  -  Requesting  for  extension  of  hours  for  September  for  the

Concrete  and Asphalt  Plant  at the Skunkhollow  Quarry:  Ms.  Leslie  stated  H&K  has requested  to

operate  the concrete  batch  plant,  asphalt  batch  plant,  and the  crushing  plant  between  the hours  of

6:30  pm  to 6:30  am, Monday  through  Saturday,  between  September  1, 2020  and September  30,

2020,  excluding  holidays,  for  the  PennDOT  projects  per  their  letter  dated  August  17,  2020.  Ms.

Leslie  stated  H&K  provided  the  reports  for  July  and they  did  not  use excess  hours.  Motion  was

made  by Vice-Chairman  Groff,  seconded  by Supervisor  Torrice  and carried  unanimously  to grant

the extension  of  hours  between  September  1, 2020  and September  30, 2020  for  the Concrete  and

Asphalt  Plant  at the Skunkhollow  Quarry  per  their  letter  dated  August  17,  2020  with  the  exception

of  striking  the part  in the letter  in regard  to "and/or  private  customers."  There  was no public

comment.  Solicitor  Harris  stated  he contacted  Scott  Drumbore  about  the long  reports  and Mr.

Drumbore  stated  he would  be willing  to attach  a letter  noting  any excess  hours  instead  of  the long

reports.  Ms.  Leslie  stated  she needs  the  reports,  which  are off  the  equipment,  for  validity.

b)  Trash  Discussion:  Chairman  McIlhinney  stated,  in  the  past,  the  Board  has casually

mentioned  having  one  trash  hauler  in  the  Township  rather  than  multiple  haulers.  He  just  recently

had an experience  where  a truck  went  by his  house  to pick  up on Friday.  They  did  not  pick  up

because  of  the rain  so they  were  to pick  up on Saturday.  The  trash  and  recyclables  were  out  on

Saturday,  but  the  recyclable  truck  did  not  pick  them  up. Two  hours  later,  the  trash  truck  came  by

and was told  to call  the office  that  the recyclables  were  not  picked  up.  Finally,  Wednesday,

someone  called  him  back  and  they  said  they  would  pick  up the  recyclables  that  day. They  did  not

pick  up the recyclables  until  Friday.  Ms.  Leslie  stated  the Township  cannot  license  the trash

haulers.  Some  Townships  have  explored  having  one  trash  hauler  so then  there  would  be some  sort

of  leverage  over  the  company  if  they  start  fowling  up. There  was  no interest  from  Vice-Chairman

Groff  or Supervisor  Torrice  to look  into  having  one  trash  hauler  for  the  residents  of  the Township.

14. SUPERVISOR'S  COMMENTS:  None.
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15. PUBLIC  COMMENT:  None.

16.  PRESS  CONFERENCE:  It  was  noted  Channel  69 News  was  present.

17.  ADJOURNMENT:  Upon  motion  by Vice-Chairman  Groff,  seconded  by Supervisor

Torrice  and carried  unanimously,  the August  24, 2020  Hilltown  Township  Board  of  Supervisors

meeting  was adjourned  at 8:10  PM.

submitted,

e E. Leslie

To  a Manager

(*NOTE:  These minutes  were  transcribed  from  notes and recordings  and should  not  be considered  official
until  approved  by the Board  of  Supervisors  at a public  meeting).
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